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The Rho Chi Society

Annual Chapter Report 


 Annual Chapter Report – 2016 – 2017 
Please complete your Annual Chapter Report, adhering strictly to the format below, and submit it to the National Office via e-mail (RhoChi@unc.edu) by May 15.
Date of report submission: May 10, 2017
  

Name of School/College: University of Kentucky College of Pharmacy

Chapter name and region: Alpha Xi, Region IV - East - Mid-Eastern
Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address: Dr. Esther P Black, penni.black@uky.edu 

Delegate who attended the Rho Chi Annual Meeting: Haley Mullins 
Date delegate’s name submitted to Rho Chi.: February 2017 

Past year’s officers and e-mail addresses:

President: Haley Mullins, haley.mullins@uky.edu
Vice President: Kimber Woodrum, kimber.woodrum@uky.edu
Secretary: Claire Thieneman, claire.thieneman@uky.edu
Treasurer: Julie Hines, julie.hines@uky.edu
Historian: Haley Herrell Poston, h.herrell@uky.edu
New officers and e-mail addresses for next academic year:

President: Matthew Hellman, mdhe228@uky.edu

Vice President: Brent Harris, brent.harris@uky.edu
Secretary: Lauren Morrison, lemo222@uky.edu
Treasurer: Chelsea King, cki242uky.edu
Historian: Sam Vogel, savo224@uky.edu 
Number of Rho Chi student members at college or school, listed by class year and program:
Class of 2017, 26 members 

Class of 2018, 27 members 

Class of 2019, 23 members
Meetings: Provide information on meetings held in the following tabular format.
	Date
	Attendance
	Agenda
	Action Steps

	5/6/2016 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Strategic Planning for the 2016-2017 Academic Year
	Began chapter project organization, Discussed starting a CPR re-certification class for members, Discussed a potential calendar

	8/19/2016 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Strategic Planning for the 2016-2017 Academic Year
	Finalized calendar, Discussed fundraising, PREP scheduled and timeline created, Discussed a Dean’s List Lunch timeline, Started Pharmacy Plus Lecture planning 

	8/26/2016 – Chapter Meeting
	19
	Review Mission, Introduce New Chapter Project Concept, Review Fall Event Calendar, Discuss Fundraising
	Distributed a sign-up sheet for naloxone counseling volunteers and for PSA sub-committee sign-ups 

	9/2/16 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Chapter Project Updates, Fundraising Update, Fall Event Update, Initiation Planning 
	Organized PSA committee goals, Ordered new t-shirts, PREP sign-ups were sent out, Pharmacy Plus Lecture speaker was confirmed, Food list created for Deans Lunch, Set date/venue for initiation

	9/16/16 – Chapter Meeting
	18
	Fall Events Update, Chapter Project Update, Fundraising Update
	Deans List Luncheon food sign-ups were distributed  

	10/10/2016 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Discuss Upcoming Fall Events
	Signed initiation contract and invited Dr. Leigh Ann Ross to speak at initiation 

	11/18/2016 – Chapter Meeting
	17
	Discuss Winter and Spring Events, Chapter Project Update
	Distributed a sign-up sheet for winter break naloxone counseling, Met with research committee, Concluded PSA committee 

	1/11/2017 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Discuss Upcoming Spring Events
	Started IRB exemption form, Discussed initiation planning/timeline, Discussed Research Day responsibilities and goals  

	1/13/2017 – Chapter Meeting
	20
	Update the Chapter about Spring Events
	Distributed naloxone counseling sign-up sheets for spring, Met with research committee, Voted on new members and alumni award recipient 

	2/7/2017 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Discuss Upcoming Spring Events
	Set initiation menu, Set abstract due date for research day, Contacted Dr. Jill Kolesar, Contacted residents for residency panel

	2/17/2017 – Chapter Meeting
	18
	Discuss Upcoming Spring Events
	Research committee meeting, New Initiate Fiesta sign-ups, Voted on Scholas and Service award recipients

	3/10/2027 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Plan for Upcoming Spring Events
	Concluded Chapter project planning, Initiation schedule created

	3/31/2017 – Chapter Meeting
	34
	Update the Chapter about Spring Events
	Research committee meeting, Discussed upcoming elections, Wrapped up chapter project

	4/14/2017 – Executive Board Meeting
	5
	Plan for Officer Transitions and Discuss Remaining Goals/Projects
	Wrapped up planning for the year with outstanding projects/goals

	4/21/2017 – Chapter Meeting
	36
	Elections 
	Voted on new officers 


Strategic Planning: What goals were set that relate to the Rho Chi mission? 
For the 2016-2017 year, the Alpha Xi chapter wanted to serve the Lexington community, the University Of Kentucky College Of Pharmacy Community, and the Rho Chi Alpha Xi members. Our first goal was to submit a new chapter project proposal to the National office and successfully implement the project. This year’s chapter project proposed that our chapter would be involved in an innovative, cutting-edge area of pharmacy practice. Naloxone distribution and education was considered an important area of practice for our community. This was a multi-faceted project that truly made an impact in our community and on our students. Participation in this year’s chapter project gave our members a truly unique experience and perspective to take with them to APPE rotations, residency or job interviews, and in their future careers. Many students commented that participation in this particular project was the most impactful community service experience that they have ever engaged in. Rho Chi members were given the opportunity to play a role in saving lives. Some students went on to say that through their involvement, they were reminded as to why they wanted to pursue a Pharm.D. degree in the first place – they wanted to serve and impact patients in a meaningful way. They were able to do that this year through Rho Chi.       
The second goal we set for our chapter was to continue our historically successful chapter projects, while still successfully implementing a new chapter project. This included the Dean’s List Luncheon each semester, Pharmacy Plus Lecture Series, Residency week collaboration, PREP (mock residency interviews), and Research Day. These events have been developed by previous officers and successfully implemented by our chapter. We wanted to continue these successful projects to provide recognition for all student pharmacists and serve our chapter members. 
Our third goal was to continue to encourage member involvement with all chapter events. This goal was accomplished starting with the chapter project proposal, which sent at least one Rho Chi member each week to the Fayette County Health Department to counsel on and dispense naloxone. Eighteen out of twenty PY3 members participated in naloxone distribution and counseling this year. Four PY4 members took time out of their busy APPE schedules to take part in this experience. Ten members served on our public service announcement sub-committee and 10 additional members served on the research sub-committee. In addition, we continued to have the Dean’s List Luncheon be a team effort where every member brings in food or beverages to help put the event on. Finally, we encouraged involvement by offering reduced-price dinner at our annual initiation dinner banquet to current members, free lunch at our PSA Viewing and Luncheon, and by hosting our fun New Initiate Fiesta. 
Activities:  
Naloxone Counseling: As part of our chapter project, students had the unique opportunity to partner with a College of Pharmacy faculty member, Daniel Wermeling, Pharm.D., to participate in an innovative community engagement project. We worked with him to “take the pharmacy out into the community” with the ultimate goal of making a difference in overcoming the stigma associated with drug addiction, in addition to decreasing the growing number of opioid overdose-related deaths plaguing our state. Sixty-five University of Kentucky College of Pharmacy third and fourth year students assisted in distributing naloxone kits pursuant to a physician-approved protocol and counseling at-risk individuals in the community on opioid overdose and the life-saving reversal agent, naloxone. This was carried out weekly at the Fayette County Health Department in conjunction with a needle exchange program. Furthermore, we distributed kits to and educated the Jessamine County Police Department in addition to at-risk residents at the Hope Center, Shepherd House, Veterans Residential Program, and Revive Life House. In the fall semester, this was only open to Rho Chi members as we began to pilot the project. When it started to grow and expand, we opened up several slots to any interested third or fourth year student at the College. Rho Chi members had the opportunity to teach these students about the project and how to properly counsel patients on the use of naloxone. At least one Rho Chi member was present at each training. A total of 31 dispensing and counseling sessions were held over the past academic year. More than 3100 kits were dispensed as a result. Rho Chi funding was used to purchase paper for printing education pamphlets. The rest of the associated costs were covered by a state funded grant to Dr. Wermeling. 
Naloxone Public Service Announcement Sub-Committee Meetings/Viewing Luncheon: Ten Rho Chi members served on a sub-committee that worked with the School of Journalism and Media to produce two creative and factually accurate public service announcements on the use of naloxone and what witnesses should do in the event of an opioid overdose. Members of this sub-committee attended a two hour meeting every other week for the fall semester. These public service announcements were recognized by UK Public Relations in a feature story and are currently airing on cable television, before movies at the Kentucky Theater, and on Lexington Community Radio. One of our members even had the opportunity to portray a community pharmacist in a video clip. This new initiative served as a unique component to our chapter project. In order to showcase the work Rho Chi was involved in this year to the rest of the College, we hosted a public service announcement viewing luncheon. We invited interested faculty and department Deans to attend. All Rho Chi members were welcome as well. We presented each component of the chapter project centered around naloxone counseling, showed the public service announcements, and then hosted a lunch with socializing and networking. Approximately 50 people were in attendance. The cost was around $200.  
Research Sub-Committee Meetings: Ten members of Rho Chi served on a research sub-committee that was an adjunct to our chapter project in the spring semester. We had four meetings total. Together, we drafted a patient survey to assess how well we counsel our patients and their level of retention from their first naloxone training. We wrote an IRB exemption request for the University of Kentucky and the Fayette Co. Health Department. This was approved and we then distributed these surveys to patients. We collected data and built a poster that will be presented at a Kentucky Society of Health-Systems Pharmacists Meeting on May 12th by a Rho Chi member. This committee also built a student survey to assess how participation in this initiative has helped students further their knowledge from our required Public Health and Policy course. Thirty five students participated in this survey. Two Rho Chi members took the survey results and wrote an article about the importance of students participating in hands-on community service as a practical application of the skills taught in the pharmacy curriculum. The rest of the committee served as the editorial board. This article will be submitted to Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning in the very near future. This was a new initiative. 
Pharmacy Plus Lectures: Rho Chi hosted one lecture in the fall and another in the spring. The goal of this initiative was to have speakers come and educate our students on different opportunities available to them during and after pharmacy school. These events were open to the entire College. The lecture in the fall highlighted pharmacist involvement in an inpatient clinical psychiatry model. The spring lecture was held in conjunction with American Society of Health-System Pharmacists residency week and focused on educating students on pursing a residency upon graduation. This year we had a panel of four residents come to educate our students on what it is like to perform a residency at a community hospital, academic hospital, and at the VA.  Each resident educated the students on their responsibilities, how their responsibilities may differ from the other residents, and what made them choose to pursue this residency over others offered. Approximately 100 college of pharmacy students were reached at each lecture. Cost was around $50. Speakers were provided with gift cards. This was an ongoing initiative.

Pharmacy Residency Evaluation Preparation (PREP): The Pharmacy Residency Evaluation Preparation (PREP) program is an annual event that provides fourth-year students a CV evaluation and residency mock interview. This year’s event was held the morning of Saturday, October 29th at the College. Eight pharmacists, including residents, faculty, and clinical staff from the hospital, volunteered as evaluators, and 24 fourth-year students participated in the interviews. Each student spent about 40 minutes with one or two evaluators, who interviewed the student, provided feedback, and answered questions about residency. Following the event, we sent participants general feedback and advice provided by the evaluators along with a survey regarding the program. All survey respondents said the experience provided them with helpful feedback and that they would recommend PREP to a friend.  This was an ongoing initiative. Rho Chi purchased refreshments for participants. 
Research Day: Research Day was hosted by Rho Chi and the College of Pharmacy on March 9th. The day’s activities included the annual Swintosky Lecture, which was given by Dr. Jill Kolesar. Dr. Kolesar is Professor of Pharmacy at the University of Kentucky and holds administrative positions at the Markey Cancer Center as the Director of the Early Phase Clinical Trials Center, Co-Chair of the Molecular Tumor Board, the Co-Leader of the Developmental Therapeutics Program. Research Day also included a poster competition featuring the research of PharmD students, pharmacy residents, and graduate students at the College of Pharmacy. Rho Chi officers coordinated the poster showing in the college atrium, which included 20 participants and 9 faculty members serving as judges. Prizes for first, second, and third place were awarded in each of the three divisions, and Dr. Kolesar selected a poster that she deemed “Best in Show”. This award was given to a third year Rho Chi member. Research Day was an ongoing initiative. In terms of cost, Rho Chi purchased the poster boards, winners of the poster session were given gift cards, and poster judges were given thank you cards. 
Dean’s List Luncheon: Again this year, Rho Chi had the opportunity to host the Dean’s List Luncheon for the College. This event facilitates the celebration of students’ achievements and depicts the values and standards of Rho Chi to the College as a whole. This year it was our pleasure to host two of the largest luncheons since the introduction of the event several years ago. All students with a 3.5 GPA or higher were invited each semester. Numbers totaled 197 students in the fall and 201 students in the spring. At the event, our Dean addressed students to congratulate and encourage them prior to lunch. Associated Deans and Department Chairs also attended in support of the students’ accomplishments. After each luncheon, thank you notes were sent to the Deans to reiterate our appreciation for their investment in students. We were excited for the continuation of this event, as it is an ongoing endeavor. This event is free to all invited. Rho Chi purchased the main dish for approximately $370 and chapter members provided sides.
New Initiate Fiesta: In early March, Rho Chi hosted an informal dinner at a local Mexican restaurant as a fun way to welcome our new members into the chapter. Thirty members were in attendance and it was a healthy mix of both new and veteran members. It was a great way to socialize and network with our new members and get them acquainted to the organization, our mission, and our goals prior to the initiation ceremony. This was a new initiative. Attendees were responsible for their own meal.
CPR Re-certification Course: Rho Chi partnered with Phi Lambda Sigma to get a group class rate for our members to obtain re-certification in American Heart Association Basic Life Support. Rho Chi paid $10 towards each member’s course fee. The group went to lunch afterwards. This was a great professional development and networking event for members of both organizations! Ten members were in attendance. This was a new initiative.    
Financial/ Budgeting: The budget for this year was determined and approved based on prior years.  During the officer transition meeting, finances, budgeting, and fundraising was discussed with emphasis on improvements that could be made moving forward.  The main events and activities the chapter had to budget for were the Dean’s List Luncheons, PREP, Pharmacy Plus Lectures, Research Day, Rho Chi Annual Meeting transportation costs, Public Service Announcement luncheon, and the Initiation banquet and speaker. We received funds from University of Kentucky Student Government Association to pay for the transportation costs for our initiation speaker.
 

Fundraising events that took place throughout the year are detailed below.

Fundraising Costs: Scrubs: $1,157.41, Sterile gowns: $107.99, T-shirts: $2,801.11, Clipboards: $1,785.48, Thank you cards: $0 (Total: $5851.99).

Fundraising Sales: $9,316.84
A balance sheet detailing the chapter’s expenses and revenue for the year is below. 
Rho Chi Alpha Xi Balance Sheet 2016-2017

Expenses 

Merchandise 







5851.99

CPR Certification






80

Dean’s List Lunch 






360.36

Faith Pharmacy Basket





32.91

Advisor Appreciation Gift
 




29

Gift Cards (Research Day + Convocation)



180

PREP








64.61

Rho Chi Annual Meeting Flight




424.40

Initiation Invitations/Supplies





50.88

National Dues + Shipping  





2038.75

Initiation Gifts + Awards Plaques




125.82

PSA Luncheon






171.16

Mr. Pharm D Entry






40

Poster Boards for Research Day




400

Initiation Speaker (Meals + Hotel)




202.76 




Graduation Cords






337.50

Initiation 







3772.80

Total Expenses: 14,162.94

Revenue

Sales (Merchandise) 






9316.84

Chapter Project Funding 





500

Initiation Dues and Meals 





3695.16 

Total Revenue: 13,512.00

Starting Balance: $3188.23

Current Balance: $2537.29

Total Potential Profit in Current T-Shirt Inventory: $707 

Initiation Function: The initiation ceremony for the Alpha Xi chapter was held at The Club at Spindletop Hall on March 29, 2017. We invited 31 new initiates and their guests, current chapter members, faculty members, our Alumni Award winner, and our honored guest speaker. At initiation, new initiates participated in a pinning ceremony where each initiate was pinned by a Rho Chi faculty member. Dr. Abby Bailey, an Emergency Medicine Clinical Coordinator at UK HealthCare, was presented with the Alumni Award. We invited Dr. Leigh Ann Ross as our guest speaker. Dr. Ross is the Associate Dean for Clinical Affairs at the University Of Mississippi School Of Pharmacy. She currently serves as Director of the University of Mississippi Community-Based Research Program and is the Principal Investigator of projects focused on the implementation of direct patient care services in community pharmacies, clinics, and worksites in Mississippi. Dr. Ross also oversees residency training at the University of Mississippi and serves as Program Director for the PGY-1 Community Pharmacy Residency Program. In addition to speaking at the banquet, Dr. Ross addressed the College’s faculty and students on March 30th, 2017 to discuss the projected evolution of pharmacy. Rho Chi executive board hosted a brunch for Dr. Ross upon her initial arrival to the College. The next day, ten interested Rho Chi members enjoyed a catered lunch with Dr. Ross before her College-wide address to network and discuss public health and ambulatory care pharmacy. 
Evaluation/Reflection: 
The Alpha Xi chapter has initiated many projects throughout recent years. These projects were designed to meet the needs of our chapter members and student body looking for opportunities in residency preparation, research, shadowing, and interesting lecture topics. The overall effectiveness of these projects has been demonstrated by continuous positive feedback and participation.
This year, we were able to maintain these historically successful events while introducing a new, innovative chapter project that for the first time, gave our members the opportunity to engage in direct patient care through Rho Chi. The impact that we were able to make has been simply overwhelming. It was confirmed that a Jessamine County police officer and a Revive Life House resident used the knowledge imparted to them by one of our members to save a life. Because of the overall impact of our project, a Rho Chi member was nominated for and received the National United States Public Health Service Excellence in Public Health Pharmacy Award. She was recognized at UK College of Pharmacy’s Annual Awards Banquet, and her award was formally presented by a USPHS officer. Our chapter will also be awarded the Kentucky Pharmacists Association Professional Promotion Award at the 139th Kentucky Pharmacists Association Annual Meeting and Convention on June 23rd. This prestigious, competitive award recognizes an individual or organization that has exhibited outstanding efforts to demonstrate the importance of pharmacy as a healthcare profession, and which promote proper application of pharmacists’ professional services. 
Alpha Xi chapter is honored to be recognized in these ways. However, we feel that the effectiveness of our activities is best reflected in the lives of patients and students that we were able to touch through the implementation of such a meaningful project. The patients that we have served over the past year have been so grateful for our members’ impartial and non-judgmental demeanor, strong knowledge base, and willingness to help. In return, students were able to learn how to engage patients in difficult conversations, how to dismantle stereotypes, and how to be professional, yet approachable in all types of patient encounters. 
In terms of maintaining the effectiveness of our ongoing initiatives, our mock residency interview program had 24 participants. The Pharmacy Plus Lecture series continues to bring in new and exciting speakers. Dean’s List Luncheon continues to be a successful event rewarding students on their academic accomplishments. Our Annual Research Day was equally as successful. The faculty, staff, and students were invited to hear Dr. Jill Kolesar, the 2017 Distinguished Swintosky Lecturer, which was followed by the Rho Chi Research Day poster session. 


For the 2017-2018 school year, it would be a great asset to the community in which Rho Chi Alpha Xi Chapter serves if we were able to build off our current patient care project to expand the number of patients that we are able to reach in addition to the services that we provide. Another good goal for the future is to become more involved with the Alpha Xi alumni and faculty members.
Other information: The Alpha Xi Chapter has both a website and a Facebook page that are updated regularly with pictures and chapter reminders.
The Rho Chi Society

National Office Contact Information:
Email:  RhoChi@unc.edu

Telephone:  (919) 843-9001

Fax:  (919) 962-0644
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